
NOTICE OF FINAL SETTLEMENT AND ENTRY OF JUDGMENT  
Freeman v. County of Riverside, Case No. RIC2001772 

This is not an advertisement or solicitation. 
 

NOTICE OF ENTRY OF JUDGMENT: On June 2, 2023, the Riverside Superior Court granted final approval 
of the settlement and entered a final judgment in the lawsuit called Freeman v. County of Riverside, Case 
No. RIC2001772. A copy of the Order of Final Approval and Judgment is attached and can be found on 
the websites below. You can also receive a copy of the final order by calling Class Counsel listed below. 

NOTICE OF DISMISSAL: As part of the Order for Final Approval and Judgment, the Court found that Class 
Members will not be prejudiced by the dismissal of Defendants Riverside County Probation Department 
and Ronald L. Miller. The Court ordered these two defendants be dismissed with prejudice.  

WHAT IS THE SETTLEMENT FOR?  The lawsuit challenged Riverside County’s policies and practices of 
charging and collecting detention fees from parents and guardians with a child in the juvenile justice 
system. Under the settlement, Riverside County will pay $540,307 to refund Class Members for a portion 
of the juvenile detention fees that they paid.  

WHO WILL GET A SETTLEMENT CHECK? This lawsuit is a class action. You are a Class Member if you are 
a parent or guardian who made payments to Riverside County or the Enhanced Collection Division of the 
Superior Court for juvenile detention fees from December 21, 2016, through April 21, 2020. Class 
Members should have received a notice in the mail about the lawsuit and will soon receive their refund 
check for their portion of the Settlement. Parents and guardians who believe they might be a Class 
Member entitled to a Settlement check but have not received a mailed notice should call the Settlement 
Administrator at (833) 472-1997.   

IMPORTANT: Class Members must cash their refund check within 120 days of the issue date, or the 
check will become void. Class Members may receive a second refund payment if a large number of Class 
Members do not cash their checks. 

 
WHERE CAN I FIND MORE INFORMATION? 
You can find more information or get a copy of the documents from the lawsuit by going to the 
following websites or calling the following numbers: 
 

• Settlement Administrator  
Rust Consulting 
www.riversidejuvenilefees.com 
Toll-Free: (833) 472-1997 
 

• Class Counsel  
National Center for Youth Law 
https://youthlaw.org/riverside-fees  
Phone: (510) 214-3408 
 

• Class Counsel  
Western Center on Law & Poverty 
https://wlcp.org/riverside-fees/  
Phone: (213) 235-2642 
 

• Riverside Historic Courthouse, 4050 
Main Street, Riverside, CA 92501 
https://epublic-
access.riverside.courts.ca.gov/public-
portal/   

 




















